GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 January 2019 at 7:00pm.

Present 


Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr I. Davison

Ms H. Hannan

Mr D. Lace

Apologise


Mr E. Convery 

Mr B. Heath

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/069
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the January meeting. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	18/070
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 12 December 2018. Mr Lace proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Davison. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTER ARISING
	18/071
	Item 18/064 Registration of Electors Freedom of Information Response 

The Deputy Chairman advised the Commissioners’ representatives had met the investigating officer on 7 January 2019. At the meeting it became apparent the investigating officers remit was restrictive and he would be unable to ascertain the legal authority used to remove 12,000 names from the register of electors. The Commissioners’ representatives presented the information in relation to the Chief Secretary’s involvement in defining the scope of his investigation in 2015 rather than investigating the actual complaint; his failure to answer questions concerning the legal authority used by his officers and his late insistence a number of months after’ the conclusion of the investigation that legal advice was followed. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Commissioners should write to the Chief Minister to request the investigation addresses the original complaint and determine the legal authority used by the Chief Secretary’s officers to remove electors. This proposal was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 18/064 Extension of Department of Infrastructure Management Contract for 20 Social Housing Properties in Peel

The Board noted the contents of the communication dated 9 January 2019 from the Department of Infrastructure confirming the Department’s agreement to extend the management contract for the Department’s 20 social housing in Peel for a 12 month duration.  
Item 18/064 Philip Christian Centre

The Town Clerk reported the three year lease had now been signed. The Board noted the content of a further communication received by each Commissioner in December 2018 concerning a possible long term move of the Leece Museum and Ward Library to the Philip Christian Centre which had been discussed and the scope of the work formerly clarified at the November and December 2018 Board meetings.

Item 18/065 Derby Road and Shoprite Car Park

The Board noted the content of the communications dated 3 January 2019 from Derby Road residents concerning the parking enforcement in Shoprite Car Park. Mr Davison confirmed representatives from Shoprite had written to the Commissioners and were proposing a meeting next week to discuss the location of public and retailer parking in this car park to provide improved segregation and clearer signage of the parking.

Item 18/065 Derby Road and Police Parking

The Board noted the communication had been sent to Police declining their request for an additional parking space in the Derby Road Car Park.

Item 18/060 2019/20 Wish List Schemes

Ms Hannan reported a review 2019/20 wish list was delegated to the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource Committee at the December Board meeting. The list was assessed at this Committee’s January meeting and the Committee agreed to recommend the proposals contained in the 2019/20 Wish List (January 2019 Version). This document prioritised the projects within the £68,500 budget. It had achieved this through including the hoist partly within the vehicle replacement budget and the Christmas lighting within the new street lighting budget. Ms Hannan proposed the 2019/20 Wish List (January 2019 Version) to the Board for approval subject to granting a 2 year extension to the current 3 year vehicle replacement and new street lighting programmes of work. The Deputy chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 18/067 Dredging of Peel Harbour

The Board note this item was to be discussed at agenda item 11.

Item 18/067 Any Other Business Operational Items
The Deputy Chairman advised he would update the Board on the progress of appointing a new external auditor at future meetings.

The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/072
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Deputy Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 12 December 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/01076/B Replacement windows at Corrin Hall, St German Cathedral, Derby Road, Peel (Amended Drawings); 18/01034/B Replacement windows at 2 Crown Street and 40 Castle Street, Peel (Amended Drawings); 18/01223/B Proposed improvement to front elevation and amenity space at the Chocolate Box, 1 Douglas Street, Peel; 18/01161/B and 18/01162/B Proposed replacement extension at 28 Stanley Road, Peel; 18/01178/B and 18/01179/B Replacement single storey conservatory at 18 Castle Street, Peel; 18/01229/B Proposed fenced off storage area at QE II School, Douglas Road, Peel; 18/01239/B Replacement doors and windows at 20 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/01252/B Replacement windows and doors at 7 Church Street, Peel; and 18/01270/B Replacement windows at 33 Market Street, Peel.
The lead members opposed planning applications 18/01200/B and 18/01201/B Replacement doors and windows at IOM Coastguards Station, corner of Crown Street and East Quay, Peel because this is a registered building in a prominent location and traditional wooden sash windows should be retained.
The lead members opposed planning application 18/01245/B and 18/01246/B  Internal alterations including removal of a wall at the Department of Infrastructure Works Depot, Spit Corner, Peel because the modern storage container development was visible from Peel Hill and detracted from the conservation area.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 

18/00892/B Approval for replacement windows at 5 Tynwald Close, Peel; 18/01067/B Approval for replacement windows at 16 Stanley Mount, Peel; 18/01090/B Approval for replacement windows at 2 Crown Street and 40 Castle Street, Peel; and 18/01076/B Approval for replacement windows at Corrin Hall, St Germans Cathedral, Derby Road, Peel.

The lead members noted the contents of the application dated 19 November 2018 from Green’s Jewellers requesting permission to undertake a street collection on Peel Promenade on 1 January 2019. The lead members agreed to support this application.
The lead members noted a building surveyor was to be appointed to determine the actual costs of the repair works to the block of houses located at the northern end of the Reayrt Aalin estate.
The lead members noted the contents of Housing Officer’s performance report for the second quarter of the year. The Housing Officer emphasised rent arrears over three weeks were satisfactory although overall arrears were £20,000. This was 5% of rent income and it needed to be reduced to 2% by assessing and recovering some low value long standing debts. There were 9 voids in this period. Major house voids were taking 7 weeks to complete and standard voids were taking 2.8 weeks.
The lead members noted the underwriting of the £13,750 costs had been agreed by Mr Convery and Mr Jones at the Lead Member Committees for Finance and Properties respectively. To date the Commissioners received £11,312.50 from the sponsors of this project. 
The lead members agreed to ask the Board for the continuation of funding for the public toilet refurbishment programme in the forthcoming 2019/20 Commissioners budget and for Perspex walling to be funded at the kiosk on Peel Promenade.

	
	
	

	ITEM 4 PEEL SUNSET BOWLING CLUB

	18/073
	The Board noted the content of the Peel Sunset Bowling Club’s communication dated 31 December 2018. The Deputy Chairman reported the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management had assessed this request and agreed to recommend the replacement of the wooden boards at a cost of £6,196.65. Mr Lace seconded this proposal because he believed metal boarding would rust quickly at this exposed location. Mr Davison asked if lottery funding could be obtained to support this project. The Board unanimously agreed this proposal subject to seeking lottery funding if available.

	
	
	

	ITEM5 2019/20 PUBLIC SECTOR RENTS AND ALLOWANCES

	18/074
	The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s letter dated 17 December 2018. They noted rents and fees were to increase by 2.1%. Ms Hannan expressed concern that the Commissioners’ recommendation for keeping the current rents and fees had not been accepted by the Department.

	
	
	

	ITEM 6 STREET TRADING LICENCE BLACK DOG OVEN

	18/075
	The Board noted the content of the business scoping for Black Dog Oven dated 19 November 2018. The Deputy Chairman reported the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management had assessed this request and agreed they could not support an application for a street trading licence when these services are already offered by existing permanent retailers in the town. Mr Davison stated he believed this proposal was to find a suitable permanent location for this business rather than a street trading licence. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Town Clerk should seek clarification on the type of business premises being sought. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 7 PLANNING APPLICATIONS FOR CONSIDERATION
	18/076
	The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.



	
	
	

	ITEM 8 PLANNING DECISIONS
	18/077
	The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATION AND WORKS ITEMS 
	18/078
	Item 9 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported a meeting had taken place on 12 December 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead member reviewed the Remembrance Sunday events held on 11 November 2018. The lead members agreed the events hosted by the Cathedral and the Commissioners including the playing of the last post and the lighting of the beacon were a fitting memorial to mark the centenary of the First World War. The Town Clerk advised he had received a letter from the Castletown Band concerning the safety of the traffic management arrangements and the requirement to close Michael Street to vehicular traffic when the parade was returning from the Cathedral. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to highlight this issue with the Police at the next Western Neighbourhood Policing meeting. The Town Clerk advised he had attended the memorial gardens on Peel Hill at 11am even though this event had been cancelled. A small number of local residents and representatives of the lifeboat had attended this small event.
The lead members evaluated the Christmas light switch on event held on 1 December 2018. The lead members agreed the event had gone to plan and was enjoyed by a large crowd. The singing of carols and the illumination of the church ruins had worked well. The lead members concluded the event had built on last year’s success. The Town Clerk wished to formally record the Commissioners’ gratitude to Mr Davison who had obtained increased interest from market stall holders this year and had secured the attendance of a number entertainment providers who had initially declined the invitation to attend. The Town Clerk reported the firework launching area need to be relocated further into the church grounds to avoid debris dropping into the square and the he had received a complaint from a retailer concerning the licensing of a Christmas market in Peel. The Town Clerk had visited retailers during the afternoon and after the event. The informal feedback he had received was the event only attracted a large crowd for a short period of time when the lights were switch on and the traders had not seen a large increase in sales over the whole afternoon and evening of the event. These factors must be evaluated when reviewing the expenditure and growth of this event. The Town Clerk reported he had received complaints about the condition of the Christmas trees from his staff and the public. This was reported to the supplier and was resolved prior to switch on event. The size of the tree and the need to use a large hoist in the Market Square to position the tree will require a review in 2019 prior to next year’s event.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication dated 3 December 2018 from the Year of Our Island 2018 funding body. The lead members stated they would need to discuss the development for the 2019 event with the event organisers prior to submitting this response in the New Year.
The lead members noted the contents of the Moddy Dhoo Motorcycle Club’s communication dated 26 November 2018 proposing a meeting on 11 December 2018. The lead members noted this meeting had taken place and it was agreed the Festival of Motorsport event would be relocated to the area between Crown Street and Stanley Road to place the event adjacent to the Vintage Motorcycle Club event and closer to the centre of the town. The Police had advised the traffic management arrangements for the Peel TT day could be duplicated for this Festival of Motorsport event. The Commissioners had agreed to assist the event organisers by providing additional power sockets at the Marine Parade site for TT and to design the traffic management signage plan for the Festival of Motorsport event.
The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 15 October 2018 from Manx National Heritage concerns not having the capacity, at this time, to change the colour of the lighting for the Castle for the Moonlight Walk held on 27 October 2018. The lead members understood the difficulties associated with this request and asked if the Commissioners could assist in the development of cost effective light colour filter solution to permit requests of this nature to be facilitated in the future.
The lead members advised the planning application was submitted by the 12 October 2018. The Town Clerk advised a public display of this information was arranged at the swimming pool and the Town Hall. The lead members stated they had given a press statement to support this application. A decision on this planning application is expected early in the New Year.
The lead members noted the Headland’s wall rebuilding works would be completed as scheduled prior to Christmas. This work was 40% of the scheme list value and the Commissioners had paid an interim valuation for 30% of the works valued at £15,750. The staff pool car had arrived, the new yard door had been ordered and the escape ladder for the Library had arrived. The lead members noted the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee’s concerns in relation to purchasing a diesel pool car when an electric car was specified in the budget. The lead members stated this issue had been discussed at Board meetings and at this Committee on a number of occasions to ensure the most suitable vehicle was purchased within the Board’s budget provision. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had purchased a small number of additional Christmas lights and the works to install all the Christmas lighting including the hire of a hoist was currently in progress. The purchase of a hoist was discussed later at the committee meeting. He reported costs were received from Manx Utilities on 3 December 2018 for the new heritage style lighting columns with embellishments were £3,224 to £3,814 per unit dependent on the quality of the column used. The lead members concurred with the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource resolution to purchase the lighting columns using the budget provided with a scallop embellishment. The lead members requested urgent work is undertaken to the sandstone walling on the Albany Road rear access lane and the wall behind the Town Hall in the New Year following complaints from members of the public on the condition of these structures.
The lead member noted no procurement, defect, remedial, subcontractor or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.

The lead members noted the trial of the JCK ltd hoist had shown this equipment was not suitable. The Board had discussed this matter and had in principle supported the purchase of a Land Rover based hoist with an estimated cost of £25,000 from the existing budget subject to obtaining a suitable second hand vehicle. The lead members noted the Commissioners would need to rent a hoist to install the Christmas lighting this year.
The lead member noted the contents of the press coverage for the proposed link between the Philip Christian Centre and the Town Hall. The Town Clerk advised this matter was discussed by the Board at their November meeting and the Commissioners had received a number of communications including a petition relating to this work and its long term implications which would be reported to the December Board meeting.
The lead member noted no applications for street entertainers licences were reported to the meeting.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	18/079
	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 7 December 2018 when the following matters were discussed: 

The lead members noted no monthly account figures were available for the Committee meeting. This information would be provided in January 2019. The lead members expressed concern with the £350,000 budget estimate for the swimming pool playpark provided at the media briefing by the lead member for the Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Committee. The Town Clerk reported £200,000 had been approved in principle for equipment by the Board and further funding estimated at £100,000 for enabling civil engineering works. A final budget figure would require the approval of the Board once all the statutory approvals had been granted and prior to commissioning any expenditure on the contract works to ensure the project offered value for money.
The lead members noted the contents of the update on the Commissioners’ projects previously provided by the lead member for events, commercial innovation and works. The lead members agreed to purchase new heritage style lighting columns with scallop embellishments costed at £3,224 to £3,814 per unit dependent on the quality of the column using the street lighting budget.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 1 December 2018 concerning the 3rd supplemental list for 2018. The lead members agreed no further action was required at this time.

The lead member noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 5 November 2018 concerning the removal of the applicant’s rating objection for 1 Raad Kirree Varrrey, Slieau Whallian View.
The lead members noted the budget report and rate estimates for the 2019/20 financial year was reported the November and December Board meetings. They noted the Town Clerk had advised the Board the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource had recommended the Town rate is not increased this year and the property refuse rate is increased by £12 per household. The Board had agreed this recommendation at their December Board meeting.
The lead member had proposed projects in the 2019/20 budget were required to purchase new Christmas lighting in Michael Street and for a refurbishment programme of works for the Commissioners’ sandstone wall.
The lead members noted to date the Commissioners had received £11,312.50 from the sponsors of this St Peter’s Clock project. Ms Hannan confirmed one more donation was expected in the next couple of weeks to bring the contributions up to the £13,750 quotation for these works.

	
	
	

	ITEM 11 HARBOUR SILT

	18/080
	Mr Lace reported the silt from Douglas harbour was being deposited out at sea and it is difficult to see why this cannot be done in Peel. The Chairman proposed the Commissioners would support the removal of the silt as proposed by the Department subject to them complying with any requirements of an environmental impact assessment. This was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 12 PEEL SEERAGE TREATMENT

	18/081
	The Board noted the content of communication from the Manx Utility 8 January 2019 inviting the Commissioners to the new regional treatment works in Ramsey. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Commissioners accept this invitation. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	ITEM 13 PROTECTION OF PEEL FOOTPATHS AND ECOLOGY IN PEEL

	18/082
	Ms Hannan advised she had proposed this motion because the footpaths on Peel Hill are badly eroded. The motion would involve the employment of an expert to provide environment and ecology advice on how best to maintain and protect these Peel assets. The Deputy Chairman seconded the appointment of an expert and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 EMPIRE GARAGE PLANNING APPLICATION 

	18/083
	The Board noted the content of the communication from the developer of the empire garage site dated 8 January 2019. Mr Lace proposed the Board should permit the use of Town Hall for a public exhibition. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Town Clerk advised the planning application would need to provide a number of affordable houses and the site off Stanley Road provided the opportunity for smaller two bedroom accommodation near the town centre for single persons social housing applicants of all ages. The Commissioners agreed the Board could assess this requirement when the planning application was made.

	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	18/084
	The Deputy Chairman asked for a notice of motion for the inclusion of Scout and Men in Shed facilities in Peel to be included on the next Board agenda.

Mr Davison gave a notice of motion for the inclusion of the cramped conditions and under investment in Peel Clothworkers School to be included on the next agenda.

Ms Hannan requested consideration of street recycling receptacles to make recycling more convenient for residents who live near Atholl Place and the Market Place.

The meeting ended at 7:53pm
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